
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA; COUNTY OF UPSHUR; CITY OF BUCKHANNON: TO-WIT:  

A scheduled meeting of the Water Board was held at Buckhannon City Hall, 70 East Main Street, on 
Thursday, February 8, 2024, at 7:30 a.m., with the following in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  

Mayor      Robbie Skinner  Present - GTM 
City Recorder     Randy Sanders   Present  
Board Member     Dave Thomas   Present 
Board Member     Dave McCauley                 Present 
Board Member     Erasmo Rizo   Present  
Board Member     Don Nestor                 Present  
Director of Finance & Admin/Asst Recorder     Amberle Jenkins                 Present  
Director of Public Works      Jerry Arnold      Absent 
City Engineer       Jay Hollen   Present  
Water Supervisor     Kelly Arnold                 Present 
City Attorney     Thomas O’Neill   Absent 
Note Taker     Alice Teets   Present 
 
Guests:  None 

 
City of Buckhannon Water Board – 7:30AM at City Hall in Council Chambers 

Meeting Agenda for Thursday, February 8, 2024 

 
A.     Call to Order 

                        A.1  Moment of Silence  
                      A.2  Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 

 
B.     Recognized Guests 

                    B.1   
 
C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  

                    C.1  January 2024 
 
D.     Department Report  

                    D.1  Water Department Report-Kelly Arnold 
                    D.2  ARPA Projects Update  
                    D.3  FEMA Generator Update-Closeout  
 

E.     Correspondence and Information     
         E.1  Mt. Hope Water Association Meeting Minutes-December 2023     
         E.2  Elkins Road P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-December 2023 & January 2024 
         E.3  UCDHSEM Incident Response Guide Water and Wastewater Sector  
         E.4  Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-January 2024 
         E.5  Upcoming Meeting Invitation to P.S.D.’s (Date TBD) 
         E.6  WV Dept. of Health Notice of 24/25 Source Water Protection Grant (SWAP) 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 
         F.1  Approval of Minutes: 01/11/24 

   
G.     Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
         G.1  Approval Water Board Budget Revision FY 23/24 
         G.2  Approval Wage Increase-Caleb Kimble Receiving Backflow Certification, Water Distribution Certification,  
                 Water Meter Testing Certification 
      
H.    Board Members Comments and Announcements     
         
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 02/02/2024            
 
A.     Call to Order: The meeting was called to order by Recorder Randy Sanders, who then led 
those in attendance in a Moment of Silence and the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of 
America. 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 

         B.1: None.   
 
C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  

         C.1  January 2024:   



 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 

 



 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 
 

 



 
 

 
 



 
 
 Mrs. Jenkins also wanted to let the Board be aware that we will be needing to update the hand held 

meter readers.  Mrs. Barb Hinkle will be attending the board meetings and presenting the financial 
reports while Mrs.  Jenkins is out of the office.  
 
Recorder Randy Sanders asked for a motion to bring G.2 Approval of Water Board Budget 
Revision FY 23/24 to the table at this time with no objection.  There was brief discussion regarding 
the budget revision.   
 

 
 
Motion McCauley/Rizo to approve Water Board Budget Revision FY 23/24 as presented.  
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
D.     Department Report  

         D.1  Water Department Report-Kelly Arnold: 



 
CITY OF BUCKHANNON WATER DEPARTMENT 

                                  Monthly Report for January 2024 
 Water leaks-3 
 Weekly safety meetings. 
 Locates.  
 Renewed service – 2 
 New Services- continue working on Cleveland Ave. 
 Residential meters changed-27 
 Residential meters tested-18 
  Meter change out. 
 Tennerton booster station pump and motor being rebuilt. 
 Fire Hydrant repair hit by tractor trailer on E. Main and College Ave. 
 Continue working on Mission (SCADA) at industrial Park booster station. 
 Redone 2” meter pit at truck wash at fueling station. 
 Going to have chlorine crane tested. 
 Cleared brush on right of ways. 
 Public Service District meters tested-0 
 Meter testing. 
 Meter barrel repairs. 
 All meters were read in system 
 Clearing brush and grass from right of ways and tank sites 
 Clearing meter barrel lids. 
 Continuing to paint hydrants. 
 Cleaning out valve boxes 
  Repair meter barrels 
 Maintenance booster stations. 
 GPS valves, services, leaks for past year.  
 67.9 million gallons of water treated for month of January 2.19 million a day. 
 Cost per million gallons treated for January $189.04 
  8,750 gallons of water hauled from plant. 
 Off & On Reports / Customer complaints answered. - 259 
 Non-Payments  
 Continue to work on back-flow/cross-conn. Program. 
 Maintenance equipment.  

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Unaccounted For Water through June 30, 2024

Plant Distribution  Sold to  Sold to  Percent  
Produced (a.)  Loss (b.) Loss (c.) City (d.) PSDs (e.)  Loss

Jul-23 63,215,675 1,383,309 302,320 20,168,600 38,026,000 5.28%
Aug-23 62,983,871 1,359,494 103,000 20,993,400 33,379,400 11.35%
Sep-23 59,752,598 1,298,305 227,530 21,303,000 35,364,800 2.61%
Oct-23 62,189,161 1,331,477 120,650 20,502,000 31,813,800 13.54%
Nov-23 61,598,871 1,234,735 153,650 19,954,500 33,090,700 11.63%
Dec-23 66,090,277 1,151,865 63,220 18,490,300 33,554,900 19.41%
Jan-24 67,852,184 1,310,145 1,014,930 20,539,400 38,977,400 8.86%
Feb-24 #DIV/0!
Mar-24 #DIV/0!
Apr-24 #DIV/0!
May-24 #DIV/0!
Jun-24 #DIV/0!

Totals:  443,682,637 9,069,330 1,985,300 141,951,200 244,207,000 10.47%



 
Month: Jan-24        

         

    Monthly     

    Total  Y-T-D   
Million Gallons Treated: 67.9  443.8   

         
Total Chemical Treatment  Cost: 12836.1  115333.9   

         
Cost per Million Gallons: 189.0442  259.8782   

                  

    Amount   Monthly  Y-T-D 
Chemical Cost Unit Used (lbs) Cost   Cost 

         
Carbon 1.25 lb 0  0  11206.6 

         
Chlorine 1.09 lb 1380  1504.2  14193 

         
Fluoride 1.39 lb 440  611.6  4128.3 

         
KMnO4 3.65 lb 246  897.9  12225.68 

NaMnO4 1.4 lb   0  0 
Lime 0.22 lb 1050  231  1012 

         
Premier Pac 0.44 lb 12285  5405.4  39728.35 

         
Soda Ash 0.420 lb 6850  2877  24153 

         
Sodium Hex 2.38 lb 550  1309  8687 

         
Smart-Phos 14.16 GAL 0  0   0 

      12836.1  115333.9 
 
 
 There were a few leaks and breaks during this last cold spell.  There is still one building in 

Cambridge Heights that is without fire service due to water being turned off in that building.  Fire 
Chief JB Kimble has written a letter to the Fire Marshal regarding this in hopes to get this resolved.   

 
 Board Member Don Nestor stated that he thought we should publicize, either through the 

newspapers or releases from the city, the good work that our departments are doing.  Supervisor 
Arnold said that he believes that the employees, through talking with residents while working on 
projects, may be the best way to publicize the work and that he hopes that the residents pass that 
information on to others.  

 
 Board Member Erasmo Rizo asked about the Meade St project.  It will be 2500 feet, from Madison to 

College and will be a major improvement, especially in fire service.  
 
 Board Member David McCauley questioned that the gas company has their lines staked out on 

Meade St.  Mr. Arnold replied that this helps the water department plan where to work and place 
lines.   

 
         D.2  ARPA Projects Update: City Engineer Jay Hollen reported that everything looks good.  
 



 
 
         D.3  FEMA Generator Update-Closeout: City Engineer Jay Hollen reported that the closeout 

documentation has been presented.  We are just waiting for signatures and acceptance of the 
documentation.   
 
E.     Correspondence and Information     
E.1  Mt. Hope Water Association Meeting Minutes-December 2023     
 
Mt Hope Water Association Minutes 
Board of Directors Regular December Meeting – 12/18/2023 
 
The Regular Board of Directors Meeting of the Mt Hope Water Association was held on Monday, 
December 18, at 6:00 pm, at the Mt Hope Water Office.  The meeting was called to order by President 
Donnie Tenney, board members in attendance were, Brian Elmore, Nicholas Cutright, Tom Davis, Deborah 
Cvechko, Marcella Kelley and Navonda Tenney. Also in attendance were Secretary/Treasurer Laurie 
Adams, Billing Clerk Jessie Furmerola, Chief Operator Jeff May, Field Technician Darrel Day, Region VII 
Representative Carrie Wallace and Delmuth Kelley. 
Minutes from the previous Regular Meeting were approved, a motion was made by Marcella, motion 
carried. The Treasurer’s Report was presented along with the past month’s bank statements, they were 
accepted for audit. The Truck Report was presented and approved. The Mt Hope Monthly Report was 
presented and approved. The Water Loss Report was reviewed and approved. Jeff presented the 
Operator’s Report. The second quote to remove trees at the Ford Turn Tanks was reviewed, because it 
was higher than MTR Tree Service, MTR was used.  Laurie made the board aware of an incident between 
customers in the parking lot on December 4.  One customer was conducting business, the other was not 
and by all accounts, was the aggressor.  A customer issue which involves John Harper, the WV PSC 
engineer technician and S. Black was discussed.  A motion was made by Tom to require S. Black to replace 
his service line and have our Operator inspect it, motion carried.  All leak adjustments presented were 
approved, motion was made by Nicholas, motion carried. 
An update on the rights-of-way for the water improvement project was again discussed by Donnie. We 
are still waiting to hear from one of the two customers involved, our lawyer will contact his lawyer. Carrie 
Wallace briefly reviewed the project status and had a parity consent form for Donnie to sign.  A motion 
was made by Marcella, for Donnie to sign the form, motion carried.  Carrie will have the reimbursement 
for the PRV come out of the project contingency funds, from grants, once distributed. Laurie told the 
board the WV PSC had approved our proposed rate increase for the project.  She also said the list of 
properties Norm Farley had sent her to verify, have been verified.  The updated Water Service Termination 
Agreement with Tennerton PSD has been signed and approved by their board with no changes.  Donnie 
signed the agreement, and it was sent to the WV PSC for approval on December 15, 2023. Laurie told the 



board that the backflow device, testing letters have been mailed to 5 customers, the 31st of January is 
their deadline.  The Annual Report for 2022-23 has been filed with the WV PSC on November 14. The 
board approved the same holidays for 2024 as were observed in 2023, motion was made by Brian, motion 
carried. Donnie proposed possible bonuses to the board members to consider for the employees.  After 
discussion and input from Laurie and Jeff, a motion was made by Marcella to give the two hourly 
employees a $100, Christmas bonus, motion carried. Laurie told the board she has sent twenty written 
inquiries to firms that Bennett and Dobbins listed, to do our USDA required Annual Independent Audit. 
Our card payments have been unreliable since CUSI removed the quick pay feature on the payment site.  
After efforts with CUSI were unsuccessful, Strategy IT was asked to help resolve the issue.  They worked 
with CUSI and the problem appears to be fixed. CUSI offered expensive alternatives which were not 
necessary and misdiagnosed the issue. The invoice for Wolfe Excavating has not been paid and they are 
not cooperating.  Once the invoice is past due, a discussion on our next step will be discussed.  A 
representative from United Dirtworks stopped by our office recently.  They do work in the water utilities 
field.  The board requested that an invitation be sent to them to attend the next board meeting. 
There being no further business, a motion was made by Marcella, at 7:03 to adjourn the meeting, motion 
carried. 
 
Secretary/Treasurer - Laurie Adams 
 
E.2  Elkins Road P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-December 2023 & January 2024 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
E.3  UCDHSEM Incident Response Guide Water and Wastewater Sector: 
 
Cybersecurity Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA), Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), and 
Environmental Protection Agency publication, titled “Water and Wastewater Sector – Incident Response 
Guide” is being forwarded by the WV Emergency Management Division to provide situational awareness 
to critical infrastructure and key resources partners.  To report an incident, please contact the WVEMD 
Watch Center at (304) 558-5380. 
 
E.4  Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-January 2024 

 
 



E.5  Upcoming Meeting Invitation to P.S.D.’s (Date TBD) 

  Upcoming Meeting Invitation to P.S.D.'s in April 2024 

 
Teresa Summers <teresa.summers@buckhannonwv.org> 

 

Fri, Feb 2, 3:52 PM (8 days ago) 
 

to Adrian, Elkins, Hodgesville, Mt, Amberle, Randy, Jay, Kelly, Robbie 
 

 

Good afternoon, On behalf of the Buckhannon Water Board, I would like to extend an invitation to you to join our 
meeting in April 2024. I will follow up with a scheduled date and time for the meeting. I will be in touch with the 
details soon. Have a great weekend. -Teresa  
 
 
E.6  WV Dept. of Health Notice of 24/25 Source Water Protection Grant (SWAP) 
 

 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 
F.1  Approval of Minutes: 01/11/24:  Not available.  

   
G.     Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
G.1  Approval Water Board Budget Revision FY 23/24: Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
G.2  Approval Wage Increase-Caleb Kimble Receiving Backflow Certification, Water 
Distribution Certification, Water Meter Testing Certification:  Mr. Arnold stated that Mr. Kimble 
is a good asset to the department and a good employee.  He and Tyson Dean will be working on 
changing out approximately 50 meters per month; the meters have a 10-year warranty.  This will 
allow the meters to be tested so that any repairs can happen while still covered by the warranty, 
which could be a cost-saving measure.  Mr. Arnold requests a raise to $20/hour, which is the ceiling 
for this position.  He has completely all the certification required for this position; any additional 
raises would be from the city council.   



 
Motion McCauley/Thomas to approve wage increase for Mr. Caleb Kimble to $20/hour. 
Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Board Member Dave McCauley asked if Tom Davis received his certifications.  Mr. Arnold reported 
that he did; he is now Class 3, and the Plant is now fully staffed.   
 
Mr. Arnold reported that he has been informed that Clarksburg water department is looking to 
increase their pay schedule again.  Board Member David Thomas stated that our pension plan is so 
much better than private water companies; Mr. Arnold informed him that Clarksburg has the same 
pension plan as we do.  Mr. Arnold stated that we cannot “jump” every time competing water plants 
jump in pay.  It is not feasible.  Board Member Erasmo Rizo said that we have a good base with our 
employees, but likely other companies will be reaching out to “poach” our trained and certified 
employees.  Mayor Robbie Skinner said that he had been approached and expects to be approached 
again by outside water plants wanting to purchase our water plant and take over our water utility.    
      
H.    Board Members Comments and Announcements     
H.1: Don Nestor: Martin has sponsored a bill in the state senate that would “prevent public water 
and sewer utilities from prohibiting a customer from constructing, installing, or maintaining a 
connection or other infrastructure necessary for the customer to connect to the public utility to 
receive service if certain requirements are met.”  This is the third time he has sponsored this bill.   
H.2: Erasmo Rizo: At upcoming meeting with local P.S.D.’s, we need to present water study and be 
transparent.   
H.3: David McCauley: I don’t want us to lose sight of raw water storage.  I hope this is in the plan 
for the new water plant.  Also, security and monitoring need to be a priority.  Per City Engineer 
Hollen, our water storage is sufficient at the moment.  Raw water tanks were priced eight years ago 
at $12 million.   
H. 4: David Thomas: Thank you to all employees for their hard work.  Keep it up.   
H. 5: Mayor Robbie Skinner: Thank you to Recorder Randy Sanders for running the meeting.  
 
Ms. Jenkins added that Randy Sanders is working on a statement regarding the Green St. situation 
with a potential chemical leak.  EPA and DEP are on-site and working on the situation.  Our water 
supply is safe.  It is not close enough to our system to be of concern, per the DEP.  
         
I.      Adjournment:  Motion to adjourn at 8:10 by McCauley/Rizo. 
 
 

Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                          _____________________________________________ 

 

City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                _____________________________________________ 

 


